## Bibliography

- "105th Infantry Regiment." New York State Military Museum and Veterans Research Center. Last modified 2023. Accessed October 3, 2023. https://museum.dmna.ny.gov/unithistory/conflict/world-war-2-1939-1945/105th-infantry-regiment.
- Carter, Rutledge E. "County Memorial to All Who Served in US Wars to Be Dedicated on Nov. 11." Schenectady Gazette, October 27, 1960, 27.
- Civil War Monument in Crescent Park in Schenectady. Photograph.

https://schenectadyhistorical.catalogaccess.com/photos/42266.
Hart, Larry. "3-Tiered Fountain Enhanced Crescent Park." Schenectady Union-Star, January 31, 1961.
———. "Bandstand Symbol of Old Crescent Park." <i>Schenectady Gazette</i> , March 30, 1967, 23.
———. "Crescent Park a Symbol of Community Pride." <i>Union-Star</i> (Schenectady, NY), January 24, 1961
———. "Crescent Park Built in 1857." Schenectady Gazette, January 15, 1972, 22.
———. "Crescent Park Was Always Enjoyable." <i>Daily Gazette</i> (Schenectady, NY), June 19, 2006, D1.
———. "85 Years Ago: 1st Monument Day." <i>Union-Star</i> (Schenectady, NY), November 8, 1960.
———. "Inner City Park." <i>Schenectady Gazette,</i> January 22, 1980.
———. "It Required Years to Develop the City's Old Crescent Park." <i>Schenectady Gazette</i> , December 30 1971, 4.
———. "The McKinley Bust." <i>Schenectady Gazette</i> , 22.
———. "Memories Fill Veterans Park." <i>Schenectady Gazette</i> , July 13, 1964, 27.
———. "The Monument." Schenectady Gazette, April 21, 1981.
———. "Monument Reflects Battles, Sacrifices of War." <i>Daily Gazette</i> (Schenectady, NY), November 23 1999, B-06.
———. "Robert Furman's Many Achievements Remembered." <i>Daily Gazette,</i> January 10, 2000, B-02.
———. "\$17,000 Crescent Park Bandstand Was Assailed as Too Extravagant." <i>Schenectady Union-Star,</i> February 7, 1961.
———. "State Street Skyline Changed as Schenectady Grew." <i>Daily Gazette</i> (Schenectady, NY), Octobe 2, 1995, B2.
———. "Tales of Old Dorp: This and That." Schenectady Gazette, April 19, 1983, 39.

- ———. "Veterans' Park Was a Typical Town Park When Developed." *Daily Gazette* (Schenectady, NY), March 8, 1999, B-02.
- Hart, Larry, Schenectady City/County Historian. Letter to those who come after us, April 8, 1981. Germs Doolittle Library, Schenectady County Historical Society, Schenectady, NY.
- Lamendola, Michael. "Granite Wall Is for Remembering." *Daily Gazette* (Schenectady, NY), November 12, 2005, A-01.
- ———. "New Monuments Come to Veterans Park." Daily Gazette (Schenectady, NY), May 27, 2009, B2.
- Leone, Diane. Purple Heart Memorial. August 27, 2023. Photograph.
- Mackie, Norman. "3,000 at Steinmetz Fountain Dedication." *Schenectady Union-Star*, September 15, 1948.
- "1992 Press Photo Memorial Dedication Ceremony in Veterans Park, Schenectady, NY." Historic Images. Last modified 2023. Accessed October 4, 2023. http://1992 Press Photo Memorial dedication ceremony in Veterans Park, Schenectady, NY.
- Schenectady Daily Union. "An Old Resident Relates History of Crescent Park." February 7, 1907.
- Schenectady Daily Union. "The Soldiers' Monument: Dedication Ceremonies." June 20, 1874.
- Schenectady Gazette. "Crescent Park." July 31, 1945, 10.
- Schenectady Gazette. "New Name for Crescent Park Is Proposed." September 21, 1948, Second, 15.
- Schenectady Gazette. "Schenectady's Veterans Park: More than Just Monuments." May 29, 1984, 21.
- Shiner, Adam. "Man's Fight for Black Representation on Schenectady Veteran's Memorial Remembered." Daily Gazette (Schenectady, NY), February 14, 2021.
- Spagnoli, Victoria R. "Memorial Will Include All Veterans Groundbreaking Expected in November at City Park." *Daily Gazette* (Schenectady, NY), September 20, 2004, B-01.
- Wilkin, Jeff. "City Announced Plan in 1948 for Flagpole." *Daily Gazette* (Schenectady, NY), July 7, 2008, D1.